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SUMMARYOF PRESENTATIONS

The 1987 Year-end Conference on "Efficiency and Competitiveness of the Thai Econo-
my," was opened by Dr. Snoh Onakul, Secretary General of the NESDB and Chairman of
the TDRI Council of Trustees and Board of Directors, and Mr. Allen C. Choate, repre-
sentative of the Asia Foundation-Thailand. Dr. Phaichitr Oathavikul, President of
TDRI, then reported on TDRI research programs, accomplishments and direction. His
presentation was followed by Dr. Saburo Okita , President of the International Insti-
tute for Domestic and International Policy Studies, Japan, who gave the keynote
address on "Pacific Economies and the Medium-term Outlook of the World Economy."

Focus on the efficiency and competitiveness of the Thai economy began with the
macroeconomic forecast, "Prospects of Thai Economic Development" and continued with
overview presentations on the financial, industrial and agricultural sectors, and
public policy management. After the presentations, participants broke into four
small groups in which presentors gave more detail and participants discussed issues.

The following day, the chairperson of each group reported small-group discussion
results in a plenary session; then a large-group discussion on the four conference
topics and on prospects for Thai economic development took place. The Conference
ended after Dr. Snoh Onakul summarized key issues.

The five major papers presented at the conference are summarized below:

Prospectsof ThaiEconomicDevelopment
byVirabongsaRamangkura

Medium-Term forecasts for the Thai

economy over the next four years were
based on three scenarios: (1) a base

case scenario; (2) a severe world reces-
sion scenario; and (3) a world recession
and high inflation scenario.

Notwithstanding the world-wide stock
market crash in mid-October, the overall
macroeconomic status of the Thai economy
in 1987 can definitely be called "good."
There was good growth, low inflation,
fast export growth and, despite a boom
in imports, an improvement in the exter-
nal debt position. Only in agriculture
was there negative growth and low export
growth. Looking ahead (using the re-
sults of the base case scenario des-
cribed in detail below) Thailand's

expected macroeconomic performance over
the next four years will be "good" and

in 1988 the GDP will grow by 5.9%.

The Base Case Scenario

In the base case scenario, five un-
derlying assumptions were made about the

rEAR

world economy: (1) there will be no
serious recession; (2) inflation will be

slightly higher--approximately 5% a
year; (3) oil prices (at 18$ in 1987)
will rise to $21 in 1988, to $23 in
1989 and remain steady at $26 in 1990
and 1991; (4) crop prices will decline
on the average of 2% per year; and (5)
direct investment will increase to ap-
proximately $600 million/year between
1988-1991. The assumptions made about
the domestic situation were that (6)

foreign debt borrowing will reach
OS$1,200 million in 1988/89 and OS$1,400
million in 1989/90; and (7) there will
be no major movements in exchange rates.
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The Base Case Forecast

A mild world recession is predicted
that will somewhat reduce the growth of
Thai manufactured exports from their
high (35-40%) of the last two years.
Major manufactured exports are expected
to grow by more than 22% in 1988,
decline afterwards, and more than double

in value in the 4 years between 1987 and
1991--from a base of 51% in 1987 to
60.3% in 1991. Crop exports will grow
slowly, at approximately 3.4% per year.
By 1991 the crop share in total exports
is expected to decline to only 18%
.compared to 26.8% in 1987.

In 1988 total imports should slow
down substantially because inventories
were built up in 1987. Merchandise
imports will grow by 14.2% although they
will decline to 13.5% after 1988. In
1988 and 1989 the trade deficit is ex-

pected to remain constant--approximately
40 billion baht--but will grow during
the last two years of the Sixth Plan.

Tourism is expected to show very
good, but declining, growth over the
next four years. In 1988, income from
tourism will probably be over 51 billion

baht, an increase of 14.2% over 1987; by
1991 tourism earnings are expected to
reach 68.8 billion baht. However,
remittances are expected to fall at a 5%
per year rate.

The surplus on the services account
is expected to continue growing at
around 14-15% over the next two years
and at 10-11% in 1990 and 1991. The

total picture shows the current account
deficit remaining low. Next year the
current account is expected to improve
and show a deficit of only 6,878 million
baht. It is expected to improve further
in 1989, registering a deficit of only
4,777 million baht. In the last two
years of the Sixth Plan, as exports slow
down somewhat, the current account defi-
cit wi11 again rise to reach 13.4 bil-
lion baht in 1991.

Total GDP growth is expected to be
5.9% next year, with rates of 5.7%, 5.5%
and 5.7% in 1989, 1990 and 1991 respec-
tively--an average of 5.7% per year over
the next four years. Also, because there
is no major world economic inflationary
pressure, inflation in Thailand is not
expected to increase much--4.3% next
year, 3.9% in 1989, 5.4% in 1990 and
5.8% in 1991. This scenario, because of

the continued boom in manufactured ex-

ports, predicts that Thailand's macroe-
conomic situation will be very healthy.

The Severe World Recession Scenario

The assumptions used in the base case

were changed as follows: (1) a severe
world recession begins in early 1988 but

stabilizes after 1988; (2) Thai manufac-

tured exports suffer severely, with
growth rates falling by 5%; (3) tourism
growth is lower--at 3-5%; (4) direct
investment is lower (from US$600 million
to US$300 million) by half from the base
case; and (5) world inflation does not
increase.

The results of the severe world

recession (SWR) scenario are signifi-
cantly different from the base case
scenario. The growth of major manufac-
turing export industries is reduced from
22% (BC) to 13% (SWR). The total impact
is that merchandise exports grow by only
8.5% (16.3% BC) and merchandise import
growth shows only a moderate decline--
dropping to 13.6% compared to 14.2%. As
a result the trade deficit increases to
over 60 billion baht (40 billion BC).

Tourism shows a 10.5% growth in 1988
(14.2% BC) and the current account
deficit widens to 30.8 billion baht

(compared to 6.9 billion--BC).
In the base case, average real GDP

growth between 1988 and 1991 is 5.7% per
year while in the SWR case it becomes
4.8%. Because world inflation does not

increase, there is a decline in infla-
tion due to the slow down in economic

activity--3.45% (4.85% BC).

World Recession/High Inflation Scenario

The assumptions for this case were:
(1) a severe world recession; (2)
faster oil price rise ($23/barrel in
1988, $27 in 1989 and $30 in 1990 and
1991); and (3) world inflation increas-
ing (10% per year) and interest rates
increasing (5% per year).

In the case of a world recession and

high inflation, domestic inflation would
increase in line with world inflation.
The consumer price index would increase
by 7.57% in 1988, 9.75% in 1989, 7.38%
in 1990 and 8.34% in 1991. On the debt

front, the ratio of the stock of debt to
GDP declines from 36.5% in 1987 to 26.3%

in 1991 (comparedto only 32.6% SWR).;M
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ProductivityandCompetitivenessin ThaiAgriculture:
SomeLessonsfromthePast

by

AmmarSiamwalla,DirekPatmasiriwatandSuthadSetboonsarng

The relevance of the concept of
competitiveness, as measured in terms of
efficiency of resource utilization in a
world of subsidized agriculture, was
examined in the context of work done to

date on agricultural productivity. The
research was based on a specially
compiled data set which aggregates the
production of 17 major crops in each of
Thailand's Changwats. Movements of
production relative to the resources
expended--particularly of labor--were
also explored.

Some Background

That Thailand's agriculture is a
highly competitive industry is beyond a

doubt. Yearly, it turns out large pro-

duction surpluses which are generally
sent into the world market without sub-

sidy. By in large, in world farm product
markets, the competitiveness of a coun-
try's agriculture has ceased to be
determined by its efficiency and is more
a result of the taxpayers' generosity
toward the farmers. From the vantage
point of world markets, it matters very
little how efficient Thai farmers are on
the farm. If they are not as efficient
in lobbying for their interests in
Bangkok as their counterparts are in
Washington or Brussels, Thailand's agri-
cultural exports will continue to
dwindle.

Indeed, it is argued here that
Thailand should strive for the greatest
efficiency possible in its agricultural
production, particularly of the tradi-
tional commodities, regardless of their
irrelevance to Thailand's competitive-
ness in world markets. One possible
argument is that this lower world price

would act to reduce the "costs" of agri-
cultural goods, so as to make our ex-

ports even more competitive than they
are already--although the notion of
"costs" in agriculture is of dubious
value. Thai agriculture will always
remain "competitive" as long as farmers

are patient enough to put up with a
continuous decline in their standard of
living. It is maintained here that one

of the reasons that farmers belong to
the poorest strata of the Thai popula-
tion is that agricultural productivity
is too low to support a much higher
level of income. Of the two-thirds of

the labor force now in agriculture, it
is hard to imagine a decline of more
than 2% per year in agriculture's share.
If nothing is done to enhance agricul-
ture's income-earning capacity, an en-
tire generation of a large section of
our population could be condemned to a
life of poverty.

Produc ti vi ty

What are the prospects for increasing
agricultural productivity in Thailand?
Looking at past performance we can see
that (1) there has been a decline in

output prices (which will probably
resume after the recent upturn) and (2)
it is increasingly difficult for farmers
to find new land to farm--the

traditional way labor productivity was
increased in the past. The conventional
measure of productivity has been to
examine yield per unit of land. Here we

examined productivity per unit of labor.

We confined our attention to the crop
subsector which accounts for 75% of the

total value added and 97% of the agri-
cultural labor force.
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It is also important to note that the

figures for the "agricultural labor
force" used in this study (and elsewhere
in the literature) have a strong upward

bias. Agriculture occupies only six
months of a farmer's time and many mi-
grate long distances to work in other
areas and in other sectors. However,
the census data which form the basis for

our analysis ignore these subsidiary
activities.

The growth of production per unit of
resource ut~lized in Thai agriculture
between 1961 and 1985 was studied. Re-

sults show that agricultural productivi-
ty per worker increased at the rate of
2.6% in this twenty-five year period--a
growth rate for agriculture that is
quite respectable by international stan-

dards. However, growth was not evenly

spread throughout the country with the

top 10% of the provinces experiencing a

growth rate of 3.4% while those in the
lowest 10% experienced a growth rate of

only 1.8%. However, the ratio of produc-

tivity in the province having the
highest productivity (prachuab Kiri
Khan) to that having the lowest, in-
creased from 3.35 in 1961 to 5.55 in

1985.. On the Map below, the unusual
appearance of Prachuab Kiri Khan, Chon-
buri, and Rayong as the provinces with
the highest productivity is a result of
the fact that the map depicts labor
productivity, not yield per rai.

It can be safely asserted that by far

the most important factor explaining the

growth of Thai agricultural productivity
is the increase in the total cultivated

acreage per worker. This figure rose

from 4.83 rai per worker in 1961 to 6.33

rai per worker in 1985. And Thailand is

probably unique among Asian countries in

this experience. Other production fac-

tors that encour~ge productivity growth

involve agricultural infrastructure and

education. All told, the government
spent 70.79 billion baht (1986 value) on
irrigation and 108.01 on roads
(accumulated figures, 1955-1986). It
also greatly expanded the amount of
schooling of children who were later to

join the labor force. Indeed, in the
agricultural labor force, the number of

years of schooling h~s gone from 1.67

years to 4.72 years, although the impact
has been uneven.

Map 1 Agricultural productivity per
worker in the different

provinces of Thailand
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Analysis of Factors Explaining

Produc ti vity

Past changes in productivity were
derived from a theoretical model based

on assumptions that: the agricultural
supply in any given year depends on a
set of fixed-factors (e.g. capital in
the form of irrigation roads, and human
capital measured by education), on vari-
able-factors (i.e. fertilizers); the
farmers are motivated by profit incen-
tives (e.g. they choose crops according
to price expectations); in addition,
uncontrollable factors (such as rain-

fall) also affect the supply. An equa-
tion was developed which considered
outputs, inputs, land available to agri-
culture, agricultural labor, agricul-
tural capital and other factors. Then,
using aggregated production data for 17
crops, equations were built on" labor
productivity" and" land expansion."
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Findings

The research team experimented with a

large number of factors that might af-
fect agricultural productivity--irriga-
tion, road building, schooling, expendi-
tures on agricultural research, and
extension--and rainfall to take care of

short-term impact. In addition, to
account for regional variations in fer-
tility, dummy variables were used to
represent eight different areas of the
country.

Labor equation results indicate that
the amount of land per worker is the
most powerful factor explaining the
growth of labor productivity--too power-
ful in fact. The value of the estimated
coefficient (0.76) is much too high, and
cannot be squared with the actual re-
turns received by landowners when they
rent out land to farmers. It is highly

probably that the coefficient for "land"
picks up the results of other factors
that covary with land--in particular,
capital, for which imperfect proxies
were used.

Land expansion equation results indi-
cate that the increase in the amount of

land per worker is also responsive to

price movements. The effect of price on

agricultural supply therefore works
through two routes: one directly on
agricultural productivity and the other
indirectly through the pace of land

expansion. Other results were: (1)
schooling has a definite positive impact
on the level of productivity which im-
plies that if the agricultural labor
force increases its schooling by one
year, from 4 to 5 years, productivity
will increase by 3%; (2) irrigation and
agricultural research together are more
significant than alone; (3) a rainfall
shortfall affects the output more ad-
versely (by 0.19% for every 100 mm
shortfall) than an excess; (4) road
building has a positive impact on the
rate of land expansion; and (5) the
level of education and our proxy for
capital (the per capita income of the
Province) turns out to have a negative

impact on the speed of expansion.RI

ProductivityChangesandInternationalCompetitiveness

in Thai Industry

by ~toon Wiboonchutikula

Within less than three decades manu-

facturing has become a major sector of
the Thai economy. In 1986 its share was
nearly equal to that of agriculture
(21.7% compared to 22.6%) as a result of

rapid growth in real production. The

challenge ahead is whether production

growth can be sustained when manufactur-

ing opens into a world environment where
demand is slow and protectionism threa-

tens. One policy option is to improve

the productivity of existing exports and
innovate by changing comparative advan-

tage. It is given that international

competitiveness is important for sus-

taining export growth; however, because
its domestic and international determi-

nants are multi-faceted, comparative
advantage is not easy to assess.

Revealed Comparative Advantage (RCA)
Research

The international competitiveness of

Thai exports was studied using the re-

vealed comparative advantage (RCA) index
to measure the areas in which Thailand's

competitiveness lies. Analyses of chang-

ing RCA were performed by comparing
Thailand's indexes with those of its

major competitors and trading partners.
The results show that Thailand has an

overwhelming competitiveness in natural
resource-based products with the RCA for
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labor-intensive products increasing
sharply. Export manufacturers no longer
concentrate on producing resource-based
products only. Further, results imply
that when Thailand's labor force becomes

more skillful and has more technological
know-how, it will be possible to shift
our comparative advantage to higher
value-added items such as those current-

ly produced by NICs.

Total Factor Productivity Growth

Revealed comparative advantage mea-
sures show that the sources of changing
competitiveness come from changes in:
(1) total factor productivity; (2)
international price competitiveness; and
(3) the world trading environment. Esti-
mates of rates of total factor producti-
vity growth (TFPG) for three-digit ISIC
manufacturing industries were made using
figures from 1963 to 1979. Results
showed that the Thai TFPG rate was small

compared to that of developed countries
and Asian NICs. However, the Thai TFPG
rate did increase from its 1963-1970

level by 1970-1979 and, on the average,
TFPG rates for exporting industries were
higher than those for import-substitut-
ing industries. This increased TFPG
could well suggest a positive trend in
international industrial competitiveness.

P-P-P

Purchasing-power-parity (p-p-p) was
studied as an approximate measure of
Thailand's international price competi-
tiveness across all traded goods. P-P-P,
under the 1972 base year, was computed
bilaterally between the domestic curren-
cy (baht), each of the major trading
partners, and the Asian NICs. Results
showed that before 1985 the baht tended

to be too strongly attached to the D.S.
dollar and deutschmark (1974-1975 and

1980-1984) and was even against the
pound {1973-1979 and 1982-1984). The
overvaluation (by P-P-P rate) of the
baht vis-a-vis the yen (prior to 1977)
was followed by a large baht undervalua-
tion at the end of 1977 and 1978--as a

result of the rapid Tise in strength of
the yen. However, this exchange-rate
competitiveness against Japan eroded
over time and was completely gone by
1983. Nevertheless, the devaluation and
the discretionary floating baht regime

(close to the end of 1984) put Thailand
in a very competitiveposition against
all industrialized countries being
studied (Korea, Hong Kong, Taiwan,
Singapore and Malaysia). This was
because the market foreign exchange
rate, in terms of baht in 1985, was
higher by about 15-39% comparedto the
P-P-P rate.

Protectionism

Despite increasing TFPG and favorable

changes in price competitiveness, the
restrictive -world trading system can

adversely affect the performance of Thai

exports. In examining issues related to

export opportunities in the present and
future world trading environment, analy-
sis revealed that as tariffs in DCs come

down, new types of nontariff barriers
(NTBs) have gone up. In general, the

burden added by NTBs has more than off-

set the gains from low tariffs. The
manufactured exports for which LDCs face

high NTBs are labor-intensive products
such as textiles, clothing, and foot-
wear. However, in the short run, de-
spite protectionist pressures, Thai ex-
ports still show favorable performance
for three possible reasons: (1) the
share of some Thai exports in total
world imports is still small and has not

reached the threshold of NTB limits; (2)

the share of other Thai exports is large
and they benefit from favorable terms of

trade; and (3) other major exporting
countries are faced with more severe

protectionism and thus Thai exports
benefit from opportunities.

Comparative Advantage

Results broadly indicate that Thai-
land's comparative advantage lies mainly
in exporting resource-based goods with
growing competitive strength in labor-
intensive products. Skilled labor and
capital-intensive products could be the
exports to which the country's compara-
tive advantage is shifting. The major
sources of changing comparative advan-
tage are changes in productivity and
price competitiveness. However, exces-
sive protection among Thailand's trading
partners could adversely affect the
country's long-term export performance.
Thus, limited market access and intense

international competition are likely to

prevail.RI
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Efficiencyin theThaiFinancialSector

byBhanupongNidhiprabhaandGosah Arya

The major function of financial in-
stitutions is to intermediate between

those who h~ve an excess supply of funds
and those who have an excess demand for

funds. In performing this role, they
have to attract savers by offering more
attractive financial claims (in terms of

returns and security) than those savers
themselves can obtain. If their activi-

ties are efficient, financial interme-
diaries can conceivably increase net
returns to savers and, simultaneously,
lower costs to borrowers. The increase
in returns to savers and the decline in

borrowing costs to investors may, in
turn, lead to increases in both savings
and investment, thereby raising the
overall rate of economic growth.

Methodology

In assessing the efficiency of finan-

cial institutions, various indirect
methods were used. The first examined

the operational efficiency of the insti-
tutions by comparing their hypothetical
profitability of intermediation to ac-
tual profit figures. The second ana-
1yzed efficiency in the social context
by examining the extent to which finan-
cial institutions had mobilized savings
and allocated financial resources to

various regions and economic sectors.
We assumed that this would give some

indication of the degree of participa-
tion on the part of financial institu-
tions in the development process. The
third method used in the study was an
analysis of efficiency from the stand-
point of savers and borrowers. Here,
the assumption was made that the magni-
tude of the spread between lending and
deposit rates was related to the lack of
efficiency--in the same direction.

Increased Hypothetical Profitability for
Commercial Banks

Utilizing data from 1982 to 1986, it
was found that th£ hypothetical profita-

bi1ity from intermediation had increased
for commercial banks while it had de-

clined for finance companies. "Hypo-
thetical profitability" was defined as
the profit of financial institutions
from intermediation on every baht mobi-
1ized--after taking into consideration
rules and regulations imposed on insti-
tutiona10perations.

The increase in hypothetical profita-
bility of commercial banks was due to
the faster decline in administrative
costs relative to interest received.

The fall in hypothetical profitability
for finance companies, on the other
hand, was due to an increasing trend in
administrative cost coupled with a de-
cline in interest received. The movement
in administrative cost can be taken as

an indicator of operational efficiency.
If intermediation is based on depo-

sits alone, it was found that commercial
banks were not able to make a profit.
Indeed, the profit derived from sight
deposits was more than offset by~
loss resulting from intermediation out
of fixed deposits. This was partly due
to a very steep deposit-rate-of-interest
yield curve and partly due to the uni-
form application of rules and regula-
tions on liquidity requirements to both
sight and fixed deposits. When these
requirements were varied according to
the type of deposit, we found that in-
termediation from deposits became a
profitable activity.

Financia1ization & Allocation Efficiency

When examining efficiency of finan-
cial institutions from the social point
of view, it was found that they, as a
whole, performed well in mobilizing
financial resources. Between 1972 and

1979, the proportion of total private
savings mobilized by all was 25.6%; this
proportion grew to 42% between 1980 and
1986 and has been maintained above 40%

since 1982. This success is largely due
to the contribution of commercial banks.
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Other financial institutions, (except
for finance companies) also contributed
to this success.

On the other side of the intermedia-

tion process, financial institutions
played a sluggish role in allocating
financial resources. Out of the total

investment funds needed, financial in-
stitutions provided about 45% in the
form of loans between 1972 and 1979.

The figure stood at 48% on the average
for the years 1980 and 1986. But since
1984 the figure has dropped and was 22%
in 1986. Thus, it is feared that finan-
cial institutions may not be able to
compete with other sources of funds in
the provision of needed financial cre-
dit. If financial institutions were

efficient in all aspects, they should
have been able to meet an increased

demand for credit with a larger propor-
tion of funds than was found to be the

case in this analysis.

Spread Is Still High But Declining

In examining the spread between aver-
age lending and deposit rates, it was
found that the spread for commercial
banks--which was about 4-5%--has been

declining over the years. Approximately
one quarter of the spread was due to
various requirements imposed on bank
operations. Thus, the spread net of
regulations stood between 3 to 3.3%.
For finance companies, the spread rapid-

ly declined from 4.1%
in 1986. The finance

meeting requirements
0.4 of 17..

If spread can be taken to reflect
efficiency, then it can be said that
financial institutions are efficient in

their operations. However, as the
spr~ad, especially that for commercial
banks, is somewhat wide, there is room
to narrow it further. This could come

both from improved operational efficien-
cy on the part of the institutions and
from adjustments in regulatory require-
ments.

in 1980 to 1.03%

company cost for
was about 0.3 to

Can Efficiency be Improved?

Although there exist tradeoffs be-
tween efficiency objectives and other
financial and monetary objectives, the
study showed that adjusting the rules
and regulations could positively affect
the efficient operation of financial
institutions without much adverse effect

on other objectives. However, as the
imposition of the present set of regula-
tory requirements had only a minor im-
pact on the degree of financial institu-
tional efficiency, the relaxation of
these rules and regulations would not
improve efficiency significantly. There-
fore, the burden, if any significant
improvement in efficiency is to be ef-
fected, should rest with financial
institutions themselves.~

EconomicPolicyManagementin Thailand:

Responseto Changesin theWorldEconomy,1973- 1987

by PhaichitrUathavikul

As a small open economy, Thailand is
highly vulnerable to fluctuations and
changes in external conditions. Since
1973, the world economy has undergone
periods of rapid and .substantial change
characterized by a high degree of uncer-

tainty. Basically, three factors may be
identified that underlie these changes

over the past fifteen years, namely, (i)

abandonment of the fixed exchange rate
system, (ii) drastic changes in the
prices of energy as exemplified by the
oil shocks of 1973 and 1979, and (iii)
the accelerated development of high
technology. These developments have set

in motion a train of fundamental changes

in the global economy which continues to

this day. \
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In this paper an attempt is made to

trace significant changes in the world

economy since 1973, relate them to major

changes in the Thai economy, and examine
the role played by policy adjustment in

response. On the whole, developments in
the Thai economy have moved closely with

those in the world economy, but Thai-

land's rate of growth has remained twice

as high as the global average. Through
the use of shock-and-response analysis,
it was found that Thailand has adjusted

mainly through a substantial increase in

exports, white import-saving and import-
substitution have remained rather insig-
nificant. Shortfalls in external ac-

counts have been met by increased bor-

rowing which rose sharply through 1985.

Major policies examined include the
following: (i) price policy, (ii) mone-

tary policy, (iii) fiscal policy, (iv)
investment and private-sector develop-

ment, (v) trade policy, and (vi) formal
structural adjustment programs.

Prognosis: Lessons from Experience

The analysis of the policies men-
tioned above has led to a number of
conclusions which may be useful for
future policy determinationand imple-
mentation. However, it is necessary
first to take a quick look at the future

and what it might portend. Three major
features were identified: These are:

(1) GZOObJthin Investment. There is
likely to be a significant growth in
investment, both domestic and foreign.
Such a major increase is likely to put a
severe strain on both the infrastructure

and the management capacity of both the
public and private sectors. Serious
bottlenecks are likely to emerge, re-

quiring quick and effective action from
the government as well as the local
business community. Is there such capa-
city in the system? If not, what can be
done to put it in place quickly? Such
Questions are likely to become of in-
creasing importance and urgency in the
near future.

(2) GrotUth of Protectionism. Barring
miracles, it is virtually a certainty
that protectionism in world trade will
continue to rise. The path toward in-
dustrialization through exports, as fol-
lowed previously by the Asian NICs, is

likely to become much more difficult for
Thailand. Overcoming the obstacles
raised by protectionism will require a
high degree of expertise and profession-
alism as well as political courage and
perseverance. Are these qualities
present in the management system? What
can be done to augment them?

(3) Greater Uncertainty. There is
. likely to be a greater degree of uncer-
tainty and volatility in the world econ-
omy. Slower growth, persistence of the
debt problem, the "crash" of stock mar-
kets, and volatility of exchange rate
regimes are but a few indicators of
possible future difficulties. It is
obvious that, under such circumstances,
timely response is of the essence. What
can be done to improve the timeliness of
response in the Thai economy and the
management system as a whole?

The above features may be interpreted
as "requirements" for the management
system. Within this framework, five
possible "lessons" from past experience
are summarized below.

1. Timeliness of Response.

As brought out in the section on
policy analysis, the Thai decision-
making process is policentric in nature.
On the one hand, it has served the coun-
try well in enabling it to avoid major
mistakes, especially in large-scale in-
vestment. The ever-present temptation
to "cut corners" must be resisted at

all costs for it will prove in the end
to be self-defeating and counter-produc-
tive. On the other hand, the need for
consensus building may lead to undue
delays in decision making. The real
culprit in terms of timeliness is, how-
ever, the slow pace of coming to a deci-
sion and getting things done. Efforts
at improvement should therefore be fo-
cused on this issue through a thorough
reform of the bureaucratic system.

In this connection, three related
matters are also discussed, namely, (i)
contingency planning, (ii) the need for
conceptual clarity, and (iii) the role
of leadership.

2. Substance ~ Appearance.

Governments are often swayed by the
need to "appear to be doing something."
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This is political reality and can be

accepted so long as the government in-
volved is not fooled by its own action.

The discussion of price policy indicates

that, in the Thai case, there may be a

real danger of the government confusing

appearance with substance. Under this
heading, three issues are discussed: (i)
fundamentals vs. legal and administra-

tive fiat, (ii) choice of policy instru-

ments, and (iii) allocation of resources.

3. Public Awareness.

Even in a more-or-less democratic
society, possible courses of government
action are severely constrained by the
degree of public awareness and under-
standing of national issues. Under
conditions of rapid change, the problem

is compounded by the pace of events
which does not allow time for the public

to aborb the implications of change.

There appears, therefore, to be a real

and urgent need for the government to

develop an effective public information
program of its own. Two related matters

are also discussed: (i) the role of the

mass media, and (ii) awareness of exter-
nal conditions.

4. Private-sector Developemnt.

An effective way to accelerate
growth is to free private enterprise
from the artifical constraints imposed

by the government through its bureaucra-
cy. This does not mean a free-for-all
where the rich and powerful will be
allowed to do whatever they like. It
would mean, rather, the removal of un-
necessary impediments to a greater con-
tribution by the private sector to the
common goal of national development and
the enhancement of public welfare in
general. Two topics are discussed under
this heading, namely, (i) more competi-
tion, and (ii) law reform.

~ ~ Question of "Qwner~_ll_~p."

The analysis of structural adjustment

policies shows clearly that the problem

of "ownership" is a critical factor in
the success or failure of adjustment and
development efforts. By ownership is
meant something far more than mere re-
sponsiblity--it connotes initiation,
nurturing, and seeing a project through,
with the "owners" willing to go out of
their way to remove all obstacles and
impediments and to spare no effort in
ensuring the successful completion of
the project. There is no lack of good
and committed people in the bureaucracy
or the public at large. It is important
to ensure that these potential owners
are given full support by the authority
of the top leadership. These people
should also be rewarded, but if that is
not possible, they at least should not
be penalized. Expediency does have a
place in politics, but there should be
a minimum standard of decency in public
life if we are to bring out the good in
people and persuade them to be the
owners of necessary policies and meas-
ures, especially if these are unpopular
ones.

Conclusion

The global prospect appears to be
highly uncertain and it would not at all
be prudent to become complacent or eu-
phoric about the future. It is, in
fact, a time for action. When times are
good, there is more room to make appro-
priate choices and to minimize the pains
of adjustment, but it is also a period
when the public sees the least need for
change. When times are bad, the public
sees the need for adjustment, but there
is little room to maneuver--often the
best than can be done is to see that

things do not fall apart. This is a
paradox and a dilemma. How does one get
the public to look beyond the short-term
horizon and prepare to meet the chal-
lenge of the longer-term? That, one
might say, is the essence of the art of
management and, as such, it deserves
close scrutiny in the next phase of
economic development in this country.1U

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
ERRATUM The name of the presentor of the paper at the Second Workshop on the
Livestock and Grains Study Programme in Australia (given in the December issue as
"Dr. Ammar Siamwalla") is incorrect. It was Dr. Suthad Setboonsarng who presented
the paper on "The Impact of the European Common Agricultural Policies on Thailand."-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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The1987TORIYear- endConference

SUMMARYOFEVALUATIONREPORT

Participants at TDRI's 1987 Year-end
Conference (held November 28 and 29 at

the Regent Cha-am Beach Hotel, Cha-am)
rated it very positively. This was
TDRI's fourth successful conference
funded by The Asia Foundation--at-
tracting attention to national policy
issues and addressing Thailand's devel-
opment agenda. Eminent Thai and foreign
scholars, researchers, and representa-
tives of government and the private
sector gathered to provide insight on
1987's theme of "Efficiency and Competi-
tiveness of the Thai Economy." Although
the evaluation form this year was mostly
quantitative, there was ample room for
positive and negative comments and sug-
gestions. Participants said:

Royal Thai Government Officials: "The
best Year-end Conference ever held.

All the papers presented were excel-
lent. The presentors and commenta-
tors did a very good job. Huge amount
of economic information available.
Related to my work. Too technical for
layman. Discussion time too limited."

Academicians: "It. is my opinion that
such a conference as this has signi-
ficant impact in terms of disseminat-

ing ideas and stimulating thoughts
amongst high ranking administrators
which contributes to a more efficient

management of the economy. Appreciate
hard and tedious work, thought and
preparation behind the scenes."

Representatives of International/Foreign

Organizations: "I found the Confer-
ence an excellent learning exercise.

...stimulating and balanced. Good

coverage of major topics but could be

slightly more forward-looking. Some

papers much too long. Unfortunately
there was no English translation (in

small group), so participation was

impossible."

Mr. AUen C. Choate, Asia Foundation Representative; Dr.

Saburo Okita, President of the International Institute

for Domesth~ and International Policy Studies, ,Japan;
Dr. Snoh Unakul, Chairman of the TDRI Board of Directors

and Council of Trustees; and Dr. phaichitr Uathavikul,

TDRI President, preside at the opening ceremony of the

198? Year-end Conference.

Media Representatives: "Documents should
be distributed before presentation.

Benefits depend on available time to

read massive papers after the Confer-

ence. This year's agenda represented

an uneasy mix. TDRI needs to develop

the ability to argue a case. Better

time keeping would help."

Private Sector Representatives: "Got
more information and academic way of
thinking. Technical terms are not
able to be used by private sector
businessmen, need more practical ap-
proach. The presentations should
have emphasized problems, opportuni-

ties, and concentrated more on pre-

paring us for future competitiveness
in the world market."

The Participants

Representatives of various groups
(the Royal Thai Government (RTG), the
private sector (PS), internationalor-
ganizations (10), academic institutions
(AI), state-enterprises (SE), the media
(M), non-governmental organizations
(NGO), the TDRI Council of Trustees, the
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TDRI Board of Directors (TDRI/CB) and
TDRI staff (TDRI/S)) were invited to
attend the conference as guests of TDRI
and the Asia Foundation or as paying
participants. A total of 236 partici-
pants registered for the canference.
Their distribution was as follows: RTG

and SE 15.3%; AI 18.2%; PS 13.1%; 10
19.1%; M 6.7%; TDRI/CB 8.5% and TDRI/S
19.1%. The most notable change in the
composition of the group in 1987 from
that in 1986 was in the "private sec-
tor." In 1986 there were only 19 pri-
vate-sector participants while this year
there were 31, a rise of approximately
63% from last year.

The Evaluation

A Conference Evaluation Form was
distributed to all 236 participants. Of

these, 187 non-TDRI persons attended the

conference. The compositionof the
actual group (discussed above) included
all registered participants as well as
TDRI staff; thus, to ensure that the
evaluation reflected only the viewpoint
of TDRI clients/guests/outsiders, we
eliminated all TDRI staff from the sam-

ple. Thus, of these 187 participants, 63
non-TDRI staff participants completed
the evaluation form, or 34% of the ac-
tual group. We then redistributed the
rest of the participants into five sec-
tors: The RTG, Education, Private Sec-
tor, International Organizations and
Other. This 63-person sample is quite
representative of the entire group.
Figure 1 shows and compares the percent
(%) of registered participants in each
sector. As can be seen, the breakdown
of the registered group is comparable to
those who completed the evaluation form.

In the discussion that follows de-

scribing the ~valuation results, all
figures relate to the above 63-person
sample.

Table 1 Distribution of Participants

Benefiting from the Conference
--------------------------------------------------------
Sector Directly

Benefit
# '7.

Some
Benefit
# %

~ ~ ~~ ~---

International Organizations
Royal Thai Government
Educational Institutions
The Private Sector
Other

13 100
12 75
11 78.6
8 61.5
5 71.4

0
25
21.3
38.5
28.6

0
4
3
5
2

--------------------------------------------------------

TOTAL 49 14
~ ~-----

Figure 1 Actual Participant Composition

and Sample Composition:

A Comparison

Percentage of Registered Participants
9.09

Percentage of Responding Participants
t 1.11

20.63

Evaluation Findings

All participants stated that they
benefited from the conference. Approxi-
mately 78% said that they benefited
directly and about 22% said they ben~-
fited from "some" of the conference
content.

Item by Item Evaluation Results

Overall Rating of the Conference.
The last item on the evaluation form was

a scale on which participants gave the
conference an overall rating--from 10
(Excellent) to 1 (Poor). The overall
average rating for all sectors combined
was 7.43, or "very good." Representa-
tives from the private sector gave an
even higher average rating--7.92. Acade-
micians gave an average rating of 7.75;
International Organization officials,
7.5; Royal Thai Government officials,
7.41; and Other participants, 5.86.
There were only 11 participants out of
the 63 person sample who gave the con-
ference a rating pf less than 7. (See
Figure 2.)
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The Opening Session: Although some
participants complained about the sound
equipment and some felt the session was
too long, reactions to the opening ses-
sion were generally quite positive with
the words "excellent, stimulating, in-
teresting, and good" used often to de-
scribe it.

The Macroeconomic Forecast: The re-

sponse to this annual event was, as
usual, quite positive. Although re-
sponses were short, "Good, very good,
excellent, comprehensive" this question
was the only question on the entire form
that was answered by every respondent.

The Overview Panel Presentation: A

majority of the participants rated the
Public Policy Management overview "ex-
cellent," and the Industry, Agriculture
and Finance presentations "satisfactory."

Small Group Presentations: 61.5% of
those attending the Public Policy Man-
agement group found it "excellent."
Generally, the majority of participants

found all the rest of the small group

presentations "satisfactory."

Small Group Discussions: Overall,

participants found the small group dis-

cussions satisfactory, and almost 39% of
those in the Agriculture group found the
discussion "excellent."

Figure 2 Overl:all
the Con

10

9

6 7.50

R 7 I
a 6 '
t I

i 5 '
n .

. : i

Overall Average Rating

0
Internat RTG. Educate PVS.

Orga,n!.zaUQn

'---

Expectations: 77.8% of the respon-
dents answered that the conference "more

than met" or "met" their expectations.

Public Awareness: TDRI held two press

conferences; 16 representatives from the

press/media attended the conference; 18

articles in eight newspapers were pub-
lished; Channel 9 Television aired a

program on the 8:00 o'clock news; and

approximately 62% of the participants

said "yes" to the question "Do you think
this kind of conference can stimulate

public awareness of conference topics?"

The Conference Site: Generally, par-
ticipants were quite positive about the

management of the conference by TDRI

organizers and felt that the facilities
provided by the Cha-am Regent hotel were

"adequate." However, the sound system

was often identified as inadequate and a

number of participants criticized hotel

conference management and services.

Future Conferences: 93.4% of the
participants prefer to hold future TDRI
conferences outside of Bangkok--prefera-
bly in Pattaya or Cha-am. Conference
Topics suggested (in order of frequency)
were: Economic Development and Policy
Issues, including NIC status; Human
Resources, the Labor Market, Social
Development, Poverty and Income Distri-
bution; Industry and the Role of the
Public and Private Sector; Agriculture
and Rural Development; Public Policy
Management; Technology; and Natural Re-
sources and the Environment.

Conclusion

It appears clear from the evaluation

results and the comments (both positive

and negative) made by participants about

the conference, that its objectives to

inform and to stimulate public aware-

ness, to disseminate Institute research
results and to stimulate discussion and

debate--on policy issues surrounding
Thailand's economic development, finan-
cial system, agriculture, industry and

public policy management--were met.;!

The complete "Evaluation Report on
the 1987 TDRI Year-end Conference"

is available at the TDRI Library.
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EducationalEnrollmentPatternsand

LaborMarketStructuresin Thailand1

by ChalongphobSussangkarn

The pattern of educational enrollment
in Thailand seems rather odd when com-

pared to other Asian countries. Table 1

~hows the gross enrollment ratio at the
primary, secondary, and tertiary levels
for selected Asian countries. While

primaryenrollment is almost universal
for most countries, for Thailand there
is a striking contrast between the sec-
ondaryand tertiary enrollment ratios
compared to other countries. At the
secondary level, Thailand lags far be-
hind Asian NICs and other ASEAN coun-

ASIAN COUNTRIES

LEVELS OF EDUCATION

PRIMARY SECONDARY TERTIARY

SINGAPORE

HONG KONG

INDONESIA

A
INES

97.0i.
96.0%

100.0i.
115.0%
105.0i.
118.0i.

99.0%
107.0i.

30.0i.
94.0i.
91.0%
71. Oi.
69.0i.
39.0i.
53.0%
68.0i.

22. Si.
26.1i.
12.5i.
1l.8i.
12.8i.

6.5i.
6.li.

29.1%

~
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tries. The gross secondaryenrollment
ratio in Thailand was around 30% in
1984. This compared with 94% in South
Korea, 91% in Taiwan, 71% in Singapore,
53% in Malaysia and 68% in the
Philippines. On the other hand, at the
tertiary level, the enrollment ratio in
Thailand compared well with the other
countries, with a gross enrollment ratio
at the tertiary level of 22.5% in 1984
compared to 26.1% in South Korea, 12.5%
in T~iwan, 11.8% in Singapore, 6.1% in
Malaysia and 29.1% in the Philippines.

To understand the Thai educational

pattern, it is necessary to examine the
situationin the labor market. The
first important fact is that most of the

better educated workers are employed by

the public sector. This is shown in
Table 2. For those with an elementary
education and below, only around 2% are
employedin the public sector. The
ratio of those employed by the govern-
ment rapidly increases to 22% for those
with a secondary education, 41% for
those with a vocational education, 56%
for those with.~ university education,
and 84% for those trained as teachers.

~~ qc90
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TABLE2
SHARE OF GOVERNMENT EMPLOYMENT BY

GOVERNMENT

EMPLOYMENT

ELEMENTARY AND BELOW

SECONDARY

"VOCATIONAL

TEACHER TRAINING

UNIVERSITY

441058
320901
229319
440623
244674

'TOTAL 1676575

'Source: NSO Labot Force Survey,

In the public sector, the pay scale
is closely tied to the educational
qualifications of the workers, with the
result that there are clear increases in

pay with education. This is the normal
pattern that emeres from research car-
ried out in many countries2 using
various regressions measuring increases
in earnings with education.

For private employees the situation
is not so clear. It is now common prac-
tice to view labor markets in LDCs as

consisting of two broad segments, the
"formal" and the "informal" sectors.

The formal sector is theoretically
characterized by wages that do not clear
the market and barriers to entry, while
the informal market is viewed as close
to the standard text-book model with

market-clearing wages; so, in effect,
the informal sector acts as the absorber

of last resort. In a recent study of
the Thai labor market using data from
the July-September 1984 Labor Force Sur-
vey, which included specially designed
additional questions to yield informa-
tion on the place of employment
(Sussangkarn 1987), wages of private
and government employees in urban areas
were analyzed controlling for possible
selectivity biases arising from labor
market segmentation. The study showed
that there are high rewards for educa-
tion in the "formal" sector of the labor
market (the Government sector and the

larger private firms), but very little
reward for education above the primary
level in the "informal" sector. In
fact, none of the education variables
were significant at the 10% level in the
wage equation of the informal sector,

while all of these variables were highly
significant in the formal sector wage
equation.

Table 3 gives a sample of the pre-
dicted wages for private employees in
Bangkok from the estimates, where the
insignificant educational coefficients
in the informal wage equation were taken
to be zero. The pattern shows very
large rewards for education in the for-
mal sector for both males and females.
Given the zero educational return in the

informal sector, the wage differential
between the formal and the informal sec-
tor rapidly rises with the level of edu-
cation. For males, the pay for those
with less than a primary education is
almost the same in the formal and infor-
mal sectors. The differential rises to

27% for those with a completed primary
education, 93% for a secondary educa-
tion, and 308% for those with a univer-
sityeducation. For females there are
generally higher differentials between
the formal and informal sectors. Even

for those with less than a primary edu-
cation, the differential was 31%; this
rises to 431% for those with a univer-

sityeducation. One finds a greater
male-female wage differential in the
informal sector, and this may reflect
the predominance of more physically de-
manding jobs in this sector in which
females are at more of a disadvantage.
It may also simply reflect greater dis-
crimination against females in the rela-
tively uncontrolled informal market.

,,~""," "

FEMALE
FORMAL INFORMAL

2,032
2,032
2,032
2,032
2,032
2,032

1,706
2,146
3,258
4,380
3,633
6,894

1,298
1,298
1,298
1,298
1,298
1,298

(:1.98T), ta,bles 3.13 and 3.14..
"',

While the above indicates that educa-

tion appears to yield high rewards in
the formal sector of the labor market

and very low rewards in the informal
sector, the analyses were confined to
employees (private and public) where
wages and other data on the place of
employment wer~ available. However,
most workers in Thailand are not em-
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ployees. In 1984, only 6.4% of all
workers were public employees and 18.3%
were private employees. By far the vast
majority of workers are own-account and
unpaid family workers (including most of
those in agriculture).

The difficulty with analyzing the
impact of education on the earnings of
self-employed workers is that most
household surveys do not have adequate
information on the value of other pro-
ductive assets (such as capital and
self-employed income) which are partly
the returns to these other assets. Also

there is usually no information on pro-
duction costs. Fortunately, some very
careful work has been done to analyze
the impact of education on farm produc-
tivity in Thailand (Jamison and Lau
1982). While the analyses were not
based on a nation-wide sample and were
limitedto farm households around the
Chiangmaiarea, the findings were very
interesting. When combined with the
above findings for employees they yield

a consistent picture for the understand-

ing of payoff from education and enroll-

ment patterns in Thailand.

After performing many multiple
regressions on almost all combinations
of the variables, the main finding of
Jamison and Lau was that having com-
pleted 4 years of primary education gen-
erally had a significant impact on farm
productivity. This was true for both
those using relatively modern farm
technologies ("chemical farms"), and
those using more traditional technolo-
gies ("non-chemical farms"). The situa-
tion for education above the primary
level is different. There is some evi-

dence for a significant productive
effect of more than 4 years of primary
education on the more modern farms, but
this was not always the case. For the
more traditional farms, the regressions
clearly rejected the hypothesis that
more than 4 years of primary education
had any significant impact on farm pro-
ductivity~ Given that most of the
agriculture in Thailand is still very
much based on traditional technologies
(except in the more advanced agricul-
tural areas), this finding suggests that
for the majority of farm households,
having more than a primary education
does not pay very much.

Given that employment in agriculture
accounts for around 70% of total employ-

ment, the findings of Jamison and Lau
appear to mean that, for most workers,
there is little economic benefit in

getting an education beyond the primary
level. This view is reinforced when our

own earlier findings on the lack of sig-
nificant educational effects on the

wages of informal sector employee are
taken into account. Only in the formal
sector are there clear benefits from

being educated beyond the primary level.
As the level of education increases,

one finds that a higher proportion of
workers at that particular educational
level are employed in the formal sector.
As is already clear from table 2, even
just examining government employment (a
part of the formal sector), as the level
of education increases, a higher propor-
t~on is found in government employment;
an exception is the teacher training
group, but this reflects the government
as the predominant supplier of education
in Thailand.

These findings can be interpreted as
follows. The expected reward for educa-
tion is roughly the weighted average of
the rewards in various forms of employ-
ment (including self-employment, the
formal market for employees and the
informal market for employees.)~ Those
with relatively low levels of education
are mostly employed in agriculture and
in the informal sector, and thus the
reward for education in these forms of

employment will have the greatest weight
in determining the average expected
reward for education. As the level of

education increases, the formal sector
becomes more important in determining
the rewards for education as more and
more are to be found in the formal sec-

tor. It is likely that this will lead
to the rewards for education rising
increasingly fast as the level of educa-
tion increases.

The situation on the cost side of
education in Thailand also tends to make

the net benefit rise more rapidly as the
level of education increases. Subsidies

are highest for higher education, and
costs are relatively high at the sec-
ondary level. (See, for example,
Sussangkarn, Ashakul and Myers 1986.
chapter 6; Chutikul 1987; and
Nitungkorn 1987.) In rural areas
where accessibility to formal sector
jobs may be much more difficult, the net
benefit may actually be negative for
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most educational levels above the pri-
mary level, and particularly at the sec-
ondary level.

The above discussion sheds some light
on the enrollment patterns in Thailand.
For most people, there is no real bene-
fit to getting an education beyond the
primary level. Secondary enrollment is
therefore relatively low. As the level
of education increases, however, the
probability of getting a formal sector
job (particularly a government job)
rises rapidly, and for those with rela-
tively eas~ access to higher education
the net payoff from tertiary level edu-
cation is high. Thus, while enrollment
at the secondary level is low, there is
a great demand for and continuation on
to higher educational levels; this
explains the rather high enrollment
ratio for higher education in Thailand.

Clearly, the apparent imbalance in
the educational enrollment figures in
table 1 are related to differences in

the labor market and employment struc-
tures in the various countries. In

Thailand, the share of employment in
agriculture is still very high when com-
pared to the share of value-added from
agriculture, and when compared to other
Asian countries at a similar stage of
development.5 To some extent this re-
flects reliance on rather traditional

farming practices with relatively few
capital inputs, which leads to low
value-added per head in agriculture.
The Jamison and Lau findings (that this
tends to lead to a low farm household

demand for education above the primary
level) help explain the relatively low
secondary level enrollment ratio in
Thailand. It is interesting to explore
this line of reasoning in a cross-coun-
try context.

Using cross-country data on 66 low,
medium, and upper medium income coun-
tries, the following regression was run
to explain the relative enrollment
pattern at the primary and secondary
levels:-6

SCaN= .6043- .534*SEMAG + .0961*RSVSE
(11.16) (-8.2) (1.603)

Adjusted R = .5756

t-ratios

Here, SCaN ib the ratio of secondary
enrollment to primary enrollment in
1980. It is taken as an indicatorof
the tendency for individuals to continue

on above the primary level. SEMAG is
the share of employment in agriculture
in 1980. RSVSE is the ratio of the

share of value-added from agriculture to
the share of employment in agriculture.
It is an indicator of the difference in

value-added per worker between agricul-
ture and non-agriculture. Higher RSVSE
indicates a smaller gap between the
value-added per head in agriculture and
in non-agriculture.

The regression is consistent with the
above discussion. Countries in which

the share of employment in agriculture
is high are generally those in which
there is a low continuation rate to the

secondary level. The significance of
SEMAG is very high; in fact, in various
regression experiments using alternative
variables, this variable proved to be
the most significant in explaining the
tendency for continuation on to the
secondary level. RSVSE is almost
significant at the 10% level and has the
expected sign. Countries with a rela-
tively more even distribution (between
the share of employment in agriculture
and the share of value-added from agri-
culture) tend to have higher continua-
tion rates beyond the primary level. In
general, countries with higher RSVSE are
the ones with higher value-added per
worker in agriculture, and one would
expect these to be the ones using rela-
tively modern farming technology. If
the findings of Jamison and Lau can be
generalized to many countries, then the
ones with the higher RSVSE will tend to
show greater return to secondary educa-
tion in agriculture and hence there
would be more incentives for individuals

to continue their education beyond the
primary level~7

It is also interesting to see what
this equation predicts about the
secondaryenrollment ratio in Thailand
compared to its actual ratio. From the
equation, the predicted secondary en-
rollment ratio in Thailand turned out to

be 24.5% compared to the actual value of
29%. The difference is not too large,
but it is interesting to note that the
predicted value is actually lower and
not higher than the actual value. Thus,
it appears that Thailand has just about
the expected ratio of secondary enroll-
ment given its very large share of
employment in agriculture and the large
difference between value-added per
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worker in agFiculture and in non-agri-
culture, with, if anything, a slightly
higher ratio than is to be expected.

The above analysis has shown that the
enrollment structure in Thailand can be

understood fairly well if we take into
account the employment structure and the
way the labor market works in relation
to the rewards for education. Low en-
rollment at the secondary level is
mainly due to the predominance of em-
ployment in agriculture in conjunction
with the fac~ that the rewards for edu-
cation in agriculture are very low or
non-existent.8 What appears to be an
imbalance from table 1 is so because of

the very high share of employment in
agriculture in Thailand. The rather
high enrollment of higher education may
also be explained by the structure of

the labor market, a market in which the

better educated are mostly employed in

the formal sector, with high rewards for

education. While most people do not
continue on to secondary education, most

who do set their sights on higher educa-
tion and do not generally desire
secondary education for its own sake.

NOTES

1. This article is taken from section 5

of Sussangkarn (1988).

For Thailand see Blaug (1971), and

more recently Priebjrivat (1984) and

Block, Chutikul and Poapongsakorn
(1986).

See Jamison and Lau (1982), Table 6-2.

The expected reward should also take
into account possible periods of

open unemployment.

See Sussangkarn (1988), section 3.
Data are from various issues of the

World Development Report.
The simple interpretation here of

course ignores all the supply fac-
tors that can influence availability

of secondary schools, and the cost

of secondary education. In fact,

these supply factors may also corre-
lated with the share of employment

in agriculture, so are part of the

reason why SEMAG is so highly signi-

ficant in the equation.
The lack of reward in the informal

market for employees of course also
contributes to low enrollment.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

8.
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UpliftingTechnologicalCapabilityof Thai Industry:

An OngoingProject
by LersonTanasugarn

The ultimate goal of Thailand's Eco-
nomic and Social Development Plans has
been consistent--economic and social

well-being for the Thai people. In order
to achieve this, the government is at-
tempting to maintain national economic
expansion at its present level. Indeed,
although Thailand is primarily a rural
and agricultural economy, the industrial
sector has outdone the agricultural
sector in recent years in terms of
growth, GDP share, and tabor productivi-

ty. In fact, although the per capita GDP

is not quite up to standard, Thailand is

on the verge of becoming a NIC (newly

industrialized country) as the manufac-

turing share of the GDP has reached--and

gone beyond--the 20% NIC threshold. On

the other hand, owing to our comparative
advantage in agriculture, some experts

have suggested we should try instead to

become a NAC (newly agroindustria1ized

country).l

The NIC-NAC controversy is among
several examples illustrating present
awareness of Thailand's need to set

industrial priorities. Once a set of
target industries has been selected, the
government can focus its limited re-
sources on developing these industries
to their full potential: Industry list
examples from other countries give us
some idea of their selections and the

basis on which they made their indus-
trial choices. Korea concentrates its

national priorities on the highly speci-
fic 4S industries--the superconductor,
superminicomputer, software, and tele-
phone switchboard industries.3 Taiwan is
trying to promote small and large hi-
tech manufacturing firms~by establishing
science-based industrial parks equipped
with well-designed infrastructure and
supported by government tax incentives,
venture capital, and other kinds of
financing.5 Even an industrialized coun-
try like England has been doing exten-
sive research on building models to
evaluate technological - priori ties. 6 In

Thailand, the Sixth National Economic

and Social Development Plan (1987-1991)
identifies three broad industrial cate-

gories (agroindustry, househo1d/sma11/
rural industry, and the engineering
industry) with the objectives of creat-

ing linkage industries and raising rural

production, income distribution and em-
ployment levels.?

Technological Considerations

In today's world, in order for these

industries to profitably transform in-

puts into outputs, technology is recog-

nized as the key factor. Technology can

be embodied in machines and/or physical

processes, knowledge and/or information,

qualified human resources, and the orga-

nization of societal arrangements that
structure the activities involved in

carrying out the transformation.8 These

technological activities include tech-

nology acquisition, technology opera-

tion, technology adaptation, technology

expansion, technology support, tech-
nology innovation, and technology diffu-
sion.9 The ability to perform these

activities effectively is termed tech-
nological capability (TC).lO

The Fifth Plan was Thailand's first

Economic and Social Development Plan to

recognize the importance and need for

science and technology (S&T) develop-

ment. It included a separate section

called "The S&T Development and Utiliza-
tion Plan." What is different about the

Sixth Plan is that, in its distinct
"Science and Technology Development
Plan," three specific research areas are
identified: biotechnology, material and
metal technology, and electronic and
computer technology. Research, develop-
ment, and engineering in these three
priority areas are, among other activi-
ties, a focus of the Science and Tech-
nology Development Project, a major
(US$49 million over a seven-year period)
technical cooperation project between
the governments of Thailand and the
United States. Its overall objective is
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to enhance the effectiveness and extent

of science and technology as applied to

the public and private sectors. Now
that these three major technological
areas have been identified as priori-

ties, the question becomes, "Which spe-
cific technology-based industries have
the requisite future potential to quali-
fy as strategic industries for Thai-
land?"

The Technological Capability Project

The above question is being addressed

by a TDRI team of researchers working on
a project called the Development of
Thailand's Technological Capability in
Industry (DTTCI) -- an 18-month project
begun in July 1987, supported by a grant
from CIDA and led by Dr. Kopr Kritaya-
kirana, Director of TDRI's Science and
Technology Development Program. Data
from research done in Korealland else-
where indicate that technological devel-
opment policy failures can often be
attributed to governments' not fully
understanding the attitudes and behav-
iors of producing firms. Thus, as pro-
ducing firms are the key agents in
building up technological capability in

industry, one aim of the DTTCI project
is to understand the nature of technolo-

gical dynamism in Thai industry. Thus,
the project is investigating technologi-

cal changes and attitudes and behaviors

of producing firms (in terms of technol-

ogical activities) in order to determine
those policy changes that will increase

the pace of technological activities and

assure appropriate direction to technol-

ogical momentum. Policy recommendations
will be based on the gap discovered
between present capability and the tech-

nological capability required for future

target industrial development. Target
industries will be chosen using a two-

step refinement process. First, panels

of researchers, using lists and agreed-

upon selection criteria and procedures,
select existing and possible future
industries. The second step refines the

results of the first step, based on re-

sults from analysis of data obtained

from surveys of 150 firms.

Our panels of researchers are made up
of approximately 20 senior profession-

als, both technologists and economists.
Dr. Yongyuth Yuthavongs, Professor of
Biochemistry at Mahidol University and

Director of the National Center for

Genetic Engineering and Biotechnology
heads the biotechnology-based industry
team; Dr. Harit Sutabutr, Director of
the National Center for Material and

Metal Technology and Academic Vice Pres-
ident of King Mongkut Institute of Tech-
nology, Thonburi, heads the material
technology-based industry team; and Dr.
Kosol petchsuwan, Rector of King Mongkut
Institute of Technology, Ladkrabang,
heads the electronics and computer tech-
nology-based industry team.

Approach and Methodology

Our concept and methodology for the
first round of selection was pre-tested
by the electronics technology group in
its September 18, 1987 brainstorming
workshop, co-sponsored by the Ministry
of Science and Technology and TDRI, on
"Setting Priorities for National S&T
Projects." Because the prioritization
exercises completed by expert panels
during the workshop session worked so
successfully, the approach was accepted
and used for the first formal round of
selection.

The panels of researchers completed
the first round of future industry se-
lection in January, 1988. They based
their choices on three kinds of crite-

ria: economic/social, technological, and
policy. Within each criterion, further
considerations were given to resources/
constraints, benefits/impact, and
chance/prospects of success. Experts
assigned different weights to each cri-
terion to reflect their judgment of its
importance. The industry lists were
then scored separately for each area of

technology using published statistical

data and panelists' experience; finally,

they were ranked by score.

In a separate selection using the

criteria shown in Table 1, the selection
method described above has been used to

pick the existing industries which will

be surveyed to assess the present tech-

nological capability, attitudes and be-
havior of producing firms. The survey

is designed to be given in two rounds.
There will be a first-round interview of

personnel from approximately 150 firms

representing the selected industries
shown in Table 2. The second-round will

comprise case studies of firms selected
from the first round. Furthermore, other
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Table1 Selection Criteria for

to be Surveyed

.."

Economic/Social Criteria

l.
2.
3.
4.

Output

Trade volume (imports and

Employment generation

Other (e.g. growth rate,"
natural resources)

,)

Technological Criteria

Technology content (amount arid leve$)

Linkage effects (product linkage aJ);atj1!gli):'l,oJ,pgy

linkage. both forward and backward)

Policy Cri teria

1. Promotional environment

2. Environmental protection

l.
2.

technological agents (including input
suppliers, output users/traders, con-
sulting/ engineering ."firms, university
laboratories, government laboratories,
government technical service units, fi-
nancial intermediaries, and policy agen-
cies) will also be surveyed to assess
their supportive capability and the
interactions, both existing and re-
quired, between producing firms and
other technological agents.

At this stage, the selected future
industries will still be first-degree

approximations. Further refinements will
be made later, after the team has as-
sessed present levels of technological
capability, dynamic comparative advan-
tages, and the possible technological
paths that will lead present industries
into a productive future. The final
list will contain a concise and specific

set of strategic strings (or networks)
of industries.

Table 2 First-Round: Selected
(Numbers do not reflect

Biotechnology-based Industries

1. Agricul ture: seed, ornamental plat\ts
2. Agro-industries: dairy, animal.feed
3. Food, beverages, and specialty chemical

acids, alcohol & alcoholic beverages

Material Technology-based Industries

1. Metal industry: iron & steel
forging, machining, heat
fabrication of containers
engine parts, industrial
agricultural machi

2. Ceramics industry:
and tiles, dinner
tion ceramics, electronic

3. Polymer industry: resin, film
blow molding, fibers and filaments

4. Rubber indus try: enginee..ing rubber
trial plastics, ethyl vinyL scetate

and il1dus-

Electronic and Computer Technology-based Industries

1. Computer software and service industry
2. Consumer appliances manufacturing
3. Communication equipment manufacturing
4. Computer hardware manufacturing
5. Other electronic equipment m"nufa~tuJ;'J.ng
6. Electronic component manufacturing

Our Policy Options

After we have refined the selections

down to a few strategic industries, what
is the next step? The answer lies in

both the policy recommendation process
and the recommendations themselves. The

final policy recommendations should be

practical and potentially effective for

two reasons. First, they will be based

on analyses of producing firms' technol-

ogical capabilities, attitudes, and be-
havior patterns. Second, government of-

ficials whose agencies will be involved

in carrying out the policy recommenda-
tion will be invited to participate in

the formulation of policy options. The

final policy recommendations should thus
reflect both research results and stand

a better chance of being implemented.

Their implementation should further set

the pace and guide the direction of Thai
technological acquisition toward future

industrialization targets.
The results of this research will

hopefully do more than shed some light
on the importance of S&T in industrial

development, future directions, and how

to proceed. Nevertheless, only with the
firm commitment, attention, and support

of the country's leadership in applying
S&T to national development will this

research be a step toward fulfilling the

goals of not only the present but future
Economic and Social Development Plans.
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TheDeregulationof OilPrices:SomeQuestions

by Tienchai Chongpeerapien

The Sixth National Economic and So-

cial Development Plan identifies several
important energy issues and problems
that require improvement or change. One
of them is the price of oil products.
The government is presently contemplat-
ing the possibility of changing its
current role of total oil price control
to partial or total decontrol. To in-
vestigate the possible impact of this
oil price deregulation, Minister Sulee
Mahasantana has appointed a working
group which will ultimately evolve a
deregulation plan and make recommenda-
tions to the Petroleum Policy Subcommit-
tee on implementation.

The question "should retail oil
prices be deregulated" needs to be
explored from both the perspectives of
government and economics. Indeed, the
fact that retail oil prices are "set by
the government" has limited its ability
to establish price controls based purely
on economic grounds. It must, as price
control regulator, consider the effect
of the oil price on the population,
income distribution--and its own popula-

rity. Thus, decisions on oil prices are

made mostly for political reasons. Fur-

ther, the government's politically ori-
ented decisions have led it to ask a

relatively high price for gasoline that
includes a high tax and high oil fund

tariff. The rationale for a high price

on gasoline is that it is the fuel per-

ceived to be most used by the economi-

cally well-to-do.
On the other hand, the tax rate and

oil funD tariff on diesel fuel are rela-

tively low and diesel costs significant-

ly less. In the past users of diesel
fuel (who are mostly poor) paid less

because diesel was subsidized by the oil

fund which was, in turn, generated by

the high tariff on gasoline. The above

pricing practices resulted in a wide gap

between the retail price of gasoline and
that of diesel fuel. In 1982, the gap

was 6 baht per litre.

Fuel Use Practices

Cross-subsidization between consumer

groups also occurs with LPG users; auto-
motive and industrial users subsidize

those who use LPG for cooking. Further-

more, industrial fuel oil consumers have

been subsidized by other consumer groups
in order to keep the price low. The
government supports this practice as
many officials believe that a high fuel
oil price will lead to a higher price
for electricity and thus to higher costs
to produce manufactured exports. As a
result of the subsidy, retail prices of
fuel oil were actually lower than their
border prices during 1981,1984 and 1985.

This distorted pricing structure has
led to substitution among substitute
fuels. The low price of diesel has re-
sulted in dramatically high growth in
the number of vehicles using diesel
engines; this has subsequently resulted
in high diesel fuel consumption. On the
other hand, gasoline consumption has
been stagnant because light commercial
vehicles (including all taxis and most
pick-up trucks) run on diesel or LPG.
The resulting imbalanced growth of the
demand for diesel, gasoline and LPG led
to the increasing need for Thailand to
import diesel fuel while (instead of
using it to produce gasoline) we ex-
ported most of our indigenously produced
condensate. Furthermore, fuel oil sub-
sidization policy has led to the con-
flict between protecting local indus-
tries from high fuel oil prices and
promoting natural gas and lignite pro-
duction for industrial use.

Further, controlled retail prices in
up-country areas have been set accord-
ing to a transportation-from-Bangkok
mark-up cost. However, in practice, it
is difficult to establish a correct

transport cost from Bangkok to a parti-
cular location because of the complexity
of the transportation system. Also,
although the governmenthas selected a
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mode it perceives to be "least cost," it
cannot keep up with new transportation
developments. Thus, retail prices based
on transport-from-Bangkok costs for some
locations (in the south, for example,

where products now come from Singapore)
may be inappropriate and/or too high.

Also he government must establish a
fair marketing margin for oil companies
although doing so continues to be a
sensitive political issue. Records show

that the margin has been increased only

twice since 1980 and the government
maintains its reluctance. It is also

believed that a poor margin was probably
one of the reasons behind illegal fuel
practices--including the adulteration
of cheaper fuel (such as kerosene) with
more expensive fuel (like diesel), and
the decanting of cylinder LPG into bulk
storage for automotive sales.

Possible Ramifications of Deregulation

The next question is "What will the
results of oil price deregulation be?"

First, the force of competition will
ensure that the price of an oil product
will closely represent its true economic
value. The movement of the domestic oil

price will be in line with that of the
international market, i.e. the price
will provide consumers with the correct
market signal as to world-price levels.
Although the government has recently
implemented a policy to make the im-
ported price more responsive to the
world price (and to narrow price gaps
among substitute fuels to reduce con-
sumption distortion), the retail price
still remains rigid. Furthermore, there
is no guarantee that the price gap among
substitute fuels will not widen again
in the future--especially when world oil
prices become higher. Second, consumers,
particularly those in up-country areas,
should benefit from intensified competi-
tion when prices are deregulated. In
the face of competition,an oil company
will not be able to price its products
on a cost-plus basis (as it can under
the current system). Thus, it is very
likely that prices in many locations
will fall from today's level (given that
other conditions are the same) when

prices are deregulated. Furthermore,
the availability of oil will improve in
many remote locations. Finally, there
will be fewer chances for supply short-

ages during times when the world oil
supply is tight since oil companies will
be motivitated to import.

Competition

However, the above ramifications are
predicated on the assumption that there
is competition among oil companies.
Currently, the market is basically con-
trolled by four major oil companies
(Esso, Shell, PTT and Caltex) with the
three largest companies having almost
equal market shares of 25%. This level
of market concentration may not be com-
petitive compared to Western standards;
however, these companies are known to
compete strongly (judging from their
high annual investment) in an effort to
increase their market share.

Competition that is obvious to con-
sumers takes the form of heavy expendi-
tures on: advertising; improving the
appearance of and services available at
retail stations; improving product qual-
ity and give-aways. However, competition
is known to be even stronger in areas not
visible to consumers. These include
wholesale sales where competition takes
the form of heavy discounting to whole-
salers and bulk consumers. These dis-

counts--presently benefiting whole-
salers--will be transferred to consumers

if prices are deregulated.
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Government policy supports increasing

the level of competition by encouraging

entry of additional (small or large) oil

companies. The government is about to
announce measures to ease entry condi-

tions as well as to weed out "irrespon-

sible companies" to ensure a sufficient
level of competition, especially in up-

country areas. Before prices are dere-

gulated these measures will have to be

determined. Ri
,




